
He IS A Bit Draft
AH… the first week of a new adventure in acting!  A larger
cast this time.  A more limited role… but an important role
(which is what I wanted for the moment). The chance to develop
a new accent.  ACCENT?!  And a chance to drive everyone crazy
with a physical change… a change that will be remedied after
the show.

I  am  playing  the  role  of  Barrymore,  the  caretaker  of
Baskerville Hall in a dramatic interpretation of the Sherlock
Homes classic The Hound of the Baskervilles. Some fans have
asked me why Holmes or Watson need a beard.  I am playing
neither the detective nor his trusted friend.  John Barrymore
and his wife, Eliza have been employed by Sir Charles for
years and upon his death may know a bit more than they are
willing to share.

This will be a great show with some great friends I have made
amongst  the  Village  Players  (our  director  is  a  fellow
tangenteer) over the last two years.  Two other WCCTers (one
of whom is another tangenteer) have decided to come along for
the ride! Hopefully, both js will enjoy the experience as much
as I have in 4 previous shows.

October 15-17th.

King Tut’s death
Tut was not, although it is believed by so many, was not
murdered. At least not by a crack on the back of the head. I
believe that the dent found in his head was caused by Carter
and his team when they found Tut’s tomb. Basically, not caring
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about the mummy itself, Tut’s body was ripped apart when they
searched for gold and jewelry.

Through DNA and CT scans, they have a pretty good idea on how
Tut died. As of yesterday, people are saying that Tut most
likely died from falling off his chariot, either during a
battle or while he was out hunting. After his fall, he had
hurt his leg and through that, he either died from malaria
or gangrene. It might have also been internal bleeding that
caused his death. Either way, the scientists are convinced
that he was not murdered. Though, if one thinks about it, the
fall from his chariot might have not been an accident. Sure,
it is possible it was, but on the other hand, if someone
wanted Tut dead, making him fall off a chariot would be an
easy way to do it and still say it was an accident. I am just
reporting what the scientists are saying and then adding my
thoughts to it. � Hope this explained it for you and sorry it
took so long!

My  Favorite  Movie  At  The
Drive-in
I was so excited to receive the newsletter from my local
drive-in movie theater this week, and I’m so glad I checked it
when I did – tonight there is a special showing of Wizard of
Oz (which just happens to be my favorite movie of all time) at
the drive-in!  I can’t wait to watch it under the stars!  I am
so glad that I didn’t wait to open the newsletter; I can’t
imagine how disappointed I would have been if I had missed the
email  or  had  something  else  planned!   I  only  checked  it
yesterday otherwise I would have put together a costume.  But
that’s ok, I’m just happy to be going, and I will bring along
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my hard-cover coffee table book that just happens to have the
full script printed inside it.  Boy, will that drive my fellow
drive-in friends nuts, but then again, it’s not like I  need
the script in front of me to recite the movie.  �

I am so excited!!

SURPRISE!!!
Last weekend, we had a birthday party for my “boys”.  My
little guy turned 2 at the beginning of the month, and his
father turned 35 in June.  Since my husband had mentioned that
he would like a party, I decided to tell him that we were
having my son’s birthday party, but I also made it a surprise
party of sorts for my husband.  Having the party a month and
half after his actual birthday helped to add to the surprise,
th0ugh it wasn’t entirely my choice.  A friend had had a party
at a local park’s shelter house in May, and it was a perfect
place for a party, and the rental fee was quite reasonable. 
The only catch was that the last Saturday in July was the only
Saturday that it was free.  But I booked it anyway, and we
ended up getting great weather, especially for this time of
year.  Lots of friends came, and many helped bring stuff and
to set up the party which was necessary to keep Hubby in the
dark about our real plans.

There were a few bumps in the road before the surprise was
unveiled  though;  especially  Saturday  morning  which  had  me
vowing to not do another surprise party for a long time…

A few days before the party, I slipped and told my husband
that he couldn’t plan anything for Saturday “because of your
party”.  He knew that it was our son’s birthday party, but I
had said “YOUR party”.  I agonized over that one for a few
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days –  sure that he had caught on and didn’t ask me what I
meant because he didn’t want to let on that he knew about the
surprise because he didn’t want to ruin it.  But after the
party, we talked about it, and it turns out that he had no
idea that the party was also for him!  It went well, and it
was a fun party, but I was frustrated Saturday morning – I
awoke to the sound of the front door slamming, so I ran
downstairs and started waving like a lunatic at our car which
was pulling out of the driveway.  Turns out, my husband was
going to let me sleep in, and he was going to take the kids to
Walmart to pick up snacks for the party.  I had been mulling
this over Friday night – perhaps I planned the party TOO well,
and  maybe  I  was  having  my  secret  party  preparer  (thanks
Jamiahsh) doing too much of the work.  Turns out, I was right
–  Hubby  was  not  suspicious,  but  he  was  thinking  that  we
wouldn’t have enough food (we did), so he figured he’d pick up
some snacks and even pick up the cake while he was at it.  In
my half-asleep stupor, I thought about Hubby’s helpful nature
and realized that he just might be leaving the house to go get
the cake – the cake with HIS name on it next to our son’s! 
Luckily I caught my family in the driveway, and tired as I
was, we enjoyed a morning out together – even though I had to
tell Hubby that someone ELSE was picking up the cake, and I
also had to start putting on the rush when I realized that we
just might run into said secret party preparer / cake picker-
upper.  WHEW!!!

Oh, and then there was the party guest who calls my cell phone
10  minutes  before  we  were  supposed  to  be  there  and  says
simply, “Where are you guys?”  I did not know how to answer
that, and the call thoroughly confused my husband.  He thought
maybe I had told the guests the wrong time, which I guess I
did, in a way – it really depends on what the “right” time was
– when the party started or when the birthday boys arrived! 
So I kind of stammered at my friend on the phone, and I
resorted to lying to Hubby about what time the party started
(I am ashamed) – which is another reason why I probably won’t



do the whole surprise thing again; lying to Hubby was awful. 
But when we got to the party, he didn’t recognize anyone’s
car, and when we walked into the shelter house, everyone was
gathered in there and shouted out SURPRISE!!!  That was fun,
but it was also kind of funny because again, my husband was
confused – he knew that it was our son’s party, and he was
thinking that my son wouldn’t understand a suprise party…  We
sorted it out and the fun commenced and that reminds me, there
was one other bump in the road to the surprise: my daughter
had been trying to get ahold of her friend to have her come
over, and I knew that her mother was bringing their family to
the party.  So I let my daughter in on the secret, but when
she called her friend, my husband decided for some reason to
stay on the line and listen to the phone call – which is when
he heard my daughter’s friend’s mother tell my daughter that
their family was coming to the party.  The simple thing to do
would have been for me to just admit that I invited them to
our son’s party, but I’m not really fast on my feet sometimes,
so instead I just acted confused (I’m good at acting confused)
about the “mis-communication”.  Sneaky, huh?

But my boys had a good party, and that’s what counts.  Thanks
to everyone who helped with everything, and thanks to those
who were able to come celebrate with us!

Thinking  of  raw  fish  and
family
I got to sit down and enjoy some sushi with my oldest daughter
and her husband last weekend. It was part of a great weekend.
But this is about the raw fish.
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Many years ago, when my oldest was the only child, our little
family would go to a Japanese restaurant at least 1 time per
month. It was there I first tried Sushi with my wife. As we
grew to know the owners, they would let our little girl play
with their daughter if the restaurant wasn’t that busy. I’m
not sure what they fed her, but she was fed, and it never
turned up on our bill. I’m wondering if she didn’t have sushi
way back then. Unfortunately, that little Japanese restaurant
closed, and there was not another place to get Sushi in the
area for many years. We moved to the country and our choice
were cut back even further. I went without sushi for a long
time. While Japanese food was one of my wife’s favorites, the
raw fish wasn’t on her top ten. I never pushed the matter,
since there is other excellent food that we both enjoyed.

Fast forward a few years, and we are celebrating my oldest’s
birthday. As was our custom, the birthday celebrant got to
choose the restaurant. The younger sisters were not thrilled
with the choice of restaurants, but the father was. I got to
experience Sushi again. It seemed so much better than the last
time I had it. Had my tastes changed, or was the preparation
better? Or had time just dulled my memory? I’m not sure, but
since that day, I’ve held Sushi as a special treat when having
a meal.

As with the first time, and all other times I’ve had Sushi,
the meal is more than just a time to eat food. Sushi seems to
be a shared experience more than most meals. You try some of
this, and a little of that. You find things you really enjoy
and then some thing you may not care for as much. As time goes
by, you learn what you like, and skip things you don’t. But it
seems there is always room for something you don’t remember
having before.

Different  places  serve  different  things.  Sushi,  like  most
dishes, varies from place to place. More than that it seems to
vary from visit to visit more than most foods. Is it the
freshness of the fish? The time of year it was caught? The way



it was cut? I’m not sure what influences all of the variance
but it seems real to me.

And finally it is sharing with family. Most of my daughters
will still make a face or two if we invite them for sushi.
They either don’t like fish at all, or would prefer it warm. �
But with my eldest and her husband, the experience is one I
enjoy. Good natured fighting over that last bit of eel. Who
took the most ginger? Trying to get my daughter to try the
spicy roll. And, for some reason, always wanting just one more
piece.

Family, friends, food and sharing these things make life a
joy.

Haven’t  We  Been  Down  This
Road Before?
Seems  funny  as  of  late  that  whenever  my  little  berg  is
mentioned  in  the  news  it  is  not  the  most  optimistic  of
moments.  We are still in the throes of cleaning up the
remains  of  the  town  hall  which  was  devastated  by  a
“microburst” a little more than a month ago.  Today, another
quick storm passed through and wrecked more havoc.  Around
11.30 at the construction site for the new K-6 grade addition
to our high school, an 18 year-old worker lost his life when a
section of unfinished wall collapsed and crushed him.

Living about a block away from the site, we heard police,
fire, and EMS sirens blaring and thought “here we go again.”
 Voices  imploring…  “Get  those  candles  lit!”  “Get  the
flashlights out!”  Phooey… it is daylight out.  My dad went
down the street to get the grandkids (age 15 and 9) from the
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trailer and informed us what the sirens were all about.

Of course, talk at work revolved around the tragedy.  News
crews from Toledo and Ft. Wayne as well as representatives
from OSHA all converged on our little community.

Link to news video and story

Strange  that  the  crew  reportedly  knew  that  something  was
brewing but continued to work on.

May the young man’s family find solace in Him from this day’s
horrific events.

Been Waiting Over 7 Years For
This!!!

I HAVE TICKETS TO SEE JACK HANNA!!!

I’ve  been  waiting  MORE  than  7  years  for
this!  Mr. Hanna became a personal hero of mine and Hubby’s
around 1998, and as we were driving down to Florida from
Illinois for our honeymoon in 1999, we speculated on how cool

https://abclocal.go.com/wtvg/story?section=news/local&id=7592480
https://www.tangents.org/animals/been-waiting-over-7-years-for-this/
https://www.tangents.org/animals/been-waiting-over-7-years-for-this/
https://tangents.org/4/files/2010/07/jackhanna.jpg


it would be to run into Jack Hanna since we were going to Sea
World (where he would and still does often appear).  And guess
what happened?  We ran into Jack Hanna at Sea World!!!  We
were going down to an underwater viewing area for one of the
exhibits (don’t even remember which one, don’t care), and it
was roped off with a sign, “tv show taping in progress”.  Just
as we turned around, they took down the ropes, and so we went
in, and there was Jack Hanna!  And we were the only fans in
there  with  him!   I  got  tougue-tied,  and  I  forgot  every
question I wanted to ask him, but luckily, Hubby was able to
explain to him what big fans we were.  Jack Hanna autographed
a special picture for us, even writing our names on it, but
I’m sad to say that this honeymoon treasure was one of a few
coveted items that was put in a special box and left with so-
called trusted friends during a move when it wouldn’t fit into
our car.  Unfortunately, the “friends” never sent the box to
us as they promised, and who knows what has happened to our
Jack Hanna autograph or other treasures by now?

But that’s not the point.  I’ve been hoping to replace it and
to see Mr. Hanna do a show, but he never has appearances close
to my corner of Ohio.  He came to Toledo once 7 years ago, but
the ticket prices were kind of steep, especially since we
didn’t know if our then 2-year-old would enjoy it, plus we had
just moved to the state and didn’t know any babysitters.  I’ve
regretted  not  going  to  Jack’s  Toledo  show  ever  since,
especially when he hasn’t come close to the area.  But about a
month ago, I happened to check his website, and Jack was going
to be less than 2 hours away from us AS WELL as appearing in
the town where my parents live – TWO opportunities to see
him!  So anyway, long story short, we have tickets to see JACK
HANNA in OCTOBER!!!  I can’t wait!  This is going to make it
so much easier for me to have to forget about the MLB post-
season  this  year  (my  team  is  terrible  this  year  and
essentially  eliminated  themselves  opening  day).

Before the show, we are scheduled to attend a Jungle Jamboree



with Jack Hanna also!  Maybe I can find a way to get my
honeymoon autographed picture replaced.  Hubby actually tried
once  to  get  me  one  for  a  birthday,  but  there  was  mis-
communication, and Jack Hanna signed it to my husband instead
of to me.  I actually thought that was pretty funny and
classic Jack – totally something he would do as Jack tends to
use his brain to store animal facts rather than organizational
details.  I think I’ll bring my favorite book, Monkeys on the
Interstate for him to autograph also; I just have to sneak
backstage with all my things I want him to autograph somehow. 
And I’ll have to read Monkeys on the Interstate again just so
I can study up on it and write a list of questions down to ask
Jack in case I get the chance again – I WILL NOT get tongue-
tied this time!!!  I’ll have to take a break from reading the
Harry Potter series, so now I definitely won’t be finished in
time to get to see part one of the last Harry Potter movie
while it’s in the theater – OH WELL!  I’m going to see Jack
Hanna live on stage!!!

A
highly
recomm
ended
read
for
any
zoo
lover
-
Monkey
s  on
the
Inters
tate
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Jack
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Backyard Thrill Rides (Don’t
Try  These  At  Home  –  Watch
Youtube Instead!)
In the newspaper the other day, there was an article that
caught  my  interest  about  a  couple  of  college  engineering
students who built a homemade roller coaster in their back
yard (with mom’s reluctant approval).  I figured there would
be  video of their creation on youtube.com, but I was unable
to find the exact coaster from the article.  I did, however,
find many videos featuring brave and creative souls fashioning
their own various types of thrill rides and testing them out –
some so amusing I had to put them together.  You can probably
tell by the picture on the video if it’s going to be one
you’ll want to watch in action.  And by the way, more than a
few of these trials reminded me of that article I read and
wrote about a while back about reasons for common ER visits
called: Don’t Laugh, It Could Happen To  You…

This guy rides his backyard roller coaster in a little chair,
and it even has an inversion:
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This guy uses a little mining type cart, and he seems to
achieve some pretty good speed:



This one looks more like it’s on train tracks, but it’s a long
ride,  and  he  also  looks  like  he  hits  some  pretty  decent
speeds:



This  one’s  not  a  roller  coaster,  but  sort  of  homemade
gravitron:



Are you going to be as surprised as I was about the speeds
this ATV uses to wind up this poor lady’s sling shot?  This is
one heck of a human sling shot!!



And finally, this video begins with saying this kid’s parents
were out of town…  uh, oh.  This guy builds a slip n’ slide
off the 2nd story of his house.  Does anyone else find it
funnily ironic that the test subject gets congratulated after
his run by a guy with his arm in a sling?  The first tester,
perhaps?



Early morning
I woke up a little before my alarm this morning. Wide awake at
4:00 am. I realize this is because I went to sleep much
earlier than normal, but still that was an hour of sleep I
could have used. �

Oh well.

Hard drive restore is going slowly, but is making progress. So
far I’ve been able to restore 1 partition from the drive and
I’m working on reading data off of the primary partition. It
looks  like  all  of  my  recent  additions  are  completely
corrupted. That just means more time spent doing what was just
finished. So much for digitizing my CD collection.

I think, but I’m not positive yet, that I will be able to get
most of the important stuff restored. The drive itself is on
its last legs, so I’m not sure how long it will keep spinning.
Most of the restore software I’ve been able to get my hands on
are telling me the same thing. The drive is failing, and I
should back it up. Unfortunately, the drive is failing and
doesn’t like being ‘backed up’. Different software does allow
me to restore different parts of the drive, so that is a plus.

For those interested, I’m now using some restore utilities on
Ubuntu Linux to access the drive. After this is done, I’ll
mount the drive in an external bay and see if Windows will see
it better. It may take some time before the Linux is finished,
because it stops when it doesn’t fix/copy a file. The more
problems it runs up against, the more it stops. Unfortunately,
when I am at work I can’t hit the button to make it continue.
It does try to do multiple reads before saying it can’t copy
it, so that is a plus. It also does a file compare after the
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check, to make sure it was a clean copy. That just takes
forever when the drive being copied is failing.

Since I woke up early, I was able to continue the process 10
times, for files that could not be copied. Every one of those
was something I can live without. I just have to wait until it
is done before I can see what I got back.

Two Week Break
BOOOOO!  No break, please.  But I suppose my vocal coach and
her family is entitled to some fun over the summer.  I can
take this time to scour my books and find more and More and
MORE! music to work on… no worries, I won’t kill myself just
get some more songs that appeal to me.  Kathrine has offered
to make some copies of Conductor pieces, but I still cannot
find  a  copy  of  “Thuy’s  Death/You  Will  Not  Touch  Him”  a
powerful, dramatic duet from Miss Saigon.
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I have already copied some music from a few Lloyd Webber
shows, some of my favorite Alan Menken/Howard Ashman Disney
character pieces, and a few more duets.  I have had a few
people state an interest in singing a duet with me so I’m
doing my best to find some.  I have a serious one to work on
with another tangenteer… wherever she is.  YOOHOO!  Plus, I am
still continuing my preparation for Hound of the Baskervilles.
 Why does it seem to me that most guys grow a beard in the
winter?  I’m one of the few who grow one in the summer in the
90+ degree, humid weather… ah, well such is the life of a
performer.  You would have thought my time Fiddling on that
Roof 8 years ago would have made me leary of growing another
beard, but Oh, No… not me… whatever the role calls for, I will
do!  Even before the audition �

Ooook… so two weeks off. � Still thinking a weekend gig would
be fun with some friends joining me.  Come on tangenteers!
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